
 
IOLA, KANSAS                   OFFICE OF THE ALLEN COUNTY CLERK              January 2, 2024  

 

The Allen County Board of Commissioners met in regular  session at 8:30 a.m. with 

Chairman David Lee , Commissioner  Daniels , Commissioner Symes and Shannon 

Patterson , Allen County  Clerk.  

 

Sarah Haney , Iola Register,  Robert Johnson, II, County Counselor,  Mark Griffith, Road &  

Bridge Director, Mitchell Garner, Public Works Director , Jason Trego, Emergency 

Manager,  Rick Aiello, employee,  Jared Wheeler, Thrive Allen County Economic 

Development Director, Terry Johnson, citizen, and Paul Zirjacks, citizen,  was  present to 

observe the meeting.  

 

Chairman Lee led  the group in the Pledge of Allegiance . 

 

Commissioners approved the minutes of the regular meeting on  December 29 , 2023. 

 

Chairman Lee moved to make Commissioner Symes chairman for 2024. Commissioner 

Daniels seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0. 

 

Chairman Symes asked for public comment , there was none.  

 

Mitch Garner, Public Works Director,  presented the updated flyer for the recycling and 

battery disposal at the landfill.  

 
Commissioner Daniels asked if this will be posted on the website and published in the 

paper. Mitch stated yes, once it is approved. Discussion followed.  

 

Mitch presented an analysis of potential starting wage increases. Discussion followed.  

 

Mark Griffith, Road & Bridge Director,  reported that the state has okayed a bridge  

replacement at 2400 and Nebraska. He presented a Contract for Engineering Services 

by Consultant. We pay for the engineering since we do not have a county engineer. 

Commissioners asked if the State pays for the whole project w hen they  designate a 

bridge  as needing replaced. Mark stated it is a 90%-10% split. Discussion followed. 

Commissioner Lee moved to approve the signatures on Contract for  Engineering Services  

by Consultant . Commissioner Daniels seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0. 

 

Mark stated he put some blocks up on the curves west of Humboldt. He is still doing some 

research as to why they were taken out. He is speaking with more individuals on this. 

Discussion followed.   

 

Bryan Murphy, Sheriff Allen County, joined the meeting.  



 
 

Jason Trego, Emergency Manager, reported that he is still looking into grant availability 

for the storm siren in Mildred. Commissioner Symes asked when the storm siren stopped 

working. Jason stated they do not know; they were notified it has not been working for 

the weekly tests. Jason stated there is an option of making ou r sirens smart sirens, where if 

it is located within the region of a tornado warning, it will automatically sound. Discussion 

followed.   

 

Chairman Symes mentioned possibly placing an ad in the local newspapers to ask for 

volunteers for our boards that have vacancies. Discussion followed. Shannon Patterson, 

Allen County Clerk, will have those vacancies to share with commission next week.  

 

Chairman Symes brought up the starting wage increase requests. Commissioner Lee 

stated for the public again for the Sheriffõs department and the Dispatch Centers 

requests.  Commissioner Daniels discussed a few other requests received, and discussed 

what was allowable per their budgets. Discussion followed. By consensus of the 

commissioners,  they are okay with the starting wage increases presented by the 

department heads thus far. Chairman Symes wanted to clarify that he is looking strictly at 

starting wages and not the increase of those already employed.  

 

Commissioner Daniels  moved to go into executive session for 10 minutes for Attorney 

Client. Commissioner Lee seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  The time is now 9:18 a.m.  

Those present will be Commissioners, Mark Griffith, Road & Bridge Director, and Robert 

Johnson II, Allen County Counselor.  Commissioners reconvened at 9:28 a.m.  No action 

taken.  

  

Commissioner Daniels moved to go into executive session for 10 minutes for Attorney 

Client. Commissioner Lee seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  The time is now 9: 29 a.m.  

Those present will be Commissioners, Mark Griffith, Road & Bridge Director, and Robert 

Johnson II, Allen County Counselor.  Commissioners reconvened at 9: 39 a.m.  No action 

taken.  

 

Commissioner Lee moved to go into executive session for 10 minutes for Attorney Client.  

Commissioner Daniels  seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  The time is now 9: 41 a.m.  Those 

present will be Commissioners, and Robert Johnson II, Allen County Counselor.  

Commissioners reconvened at 9: 52 a.m.  No action taken.  

 

Robert Johnson, County Counselor, reported we should be getting the last signature 

needed for the easements.   

 

Commissioners reviewed the following  documents:  

a)   December monthly report from Treasurerõs Office 

 

With no further business to come before the board, Commissioner  Lee moved to adjourn, 

Commissioner  Daniels  seconded ; motion  passed 3-0-0.  Meeting was adjourned at 9:54 

a.m. until Tuesday , January 9, 2024  at 8:30 a .m. in the  Assembly  Room  of the courthouse .   

 

 

____________________________________           _____________________________________ 

Bruce Symes, Chairperson              David Lee , Commissioner  

 

___________________________________  _____________________________________        

Shannon Patterson , County Clerk                     Jerry Daniels , Com missioner 

 

 

 

 

 



 
IOLA, KANSAS                   OFFICE OF THE ALLEN COUNTY CLERK                    January 9, 2024  

 

The Allen County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 8:30 a.m. with 

Chairman  Bruce Symes, Commissioner Jerry Daniels, Commissioner David Lee, and 

Shannon Patterson, Allen County Clerk.  

 

Mitchell Garner, Allen County Public Works Director,  Terry Call, Zoning Administrator,  

Robert Johnson, County Counselor,  Chelsie Decker, 911 Communications Director, Jason 

Trego, Emergency Manager,  Jami Clark, Allen County Appraiser,  Rickie Aiello, Allen 

County employee,  Patrick Zirjacks, Thrive Allen County,  Terry Johnson,  and Paul Zirjacks, 

citizens, was present to observe the meeting.   

  

Paul Zirjacks led the group in the Pledge of Allegiance.  

 

Commissioners approved the minutes of the January 2, 2024 meeting.  

 

Chairman Symes asked for public comment.   Patrick Zirjacks, citizen, introduced himself 

as a new member of Thrive. His position is one of the community engagement 

coordinators.  

 

Mitch Garner, Public Works Director, presented Agreement No. 821 -23 for Bridge Project 

No. 001 C -5293-01 on behalf of Mark Griffith, Road & Bridge Director.  Discussion followed.  

 

Mitch reported the FAA does not want any work done yet for the new hangar. Discussion 

followed.  

 

Commissioner Lee moved to sign the Agreement No. 821 -33 between Kansas 

Department of Transportation and Allen County for Project No 001 C -5293-01. 

Commissioner Daniels seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0. 

 

Jason Trego, reported on the weather.  Late this week and into the weekend our temps 

will be dropping.   

 

Jason reported he spoke with Thrive and the grant opportunity will not open until April 

and not be awarded until maybe August. So, at this time, no outside funding source to 

put a siren in Mildred in time for severe weather season. Discussion followed.  

Commissioner Lee moved to accept the bid from Blue Valley for the storm siren in 

Mildred using PILOT funds if no other funding available. Commissioner Daniels seconded; 

motion passed 3 -0-0.  

 

Commissioner Lee  moved to go into executive session for 1 0 minutes for Non -elected 

Personnel . Commissioner Daniels seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  The time is now 8:50 

a.m.  Those present will be Commissioners, Jami Clark, Appraiser, and Robert Johnson II, 

Allen County Counselor.  Commissioners reconvened at 9:00 a.m.  No action taken.  

 

Jessica McGinnis and Teagan Kern, ACMAT representatives, joined the meeting.  

 

Commissioner Lee  moved to go back into executive session for 5 minutes for Non -

elected Personnel . Commissioner Daniels seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  The time is 

now 9:01 a.m.  Those present will be Commissioners, Jami Clark, Appraiser, and Robert 

Johnson II, Allen County Counselor.  Commissioners reconvened at 9:06 a.m.  No action 

taken.  

 

Jessica McGinnis & Teagan Kern, ACMAT representatives, requesting the Countyõs 

support for a program they will be bringing to the Bowlus on March 21 st. They are bringing 

in Tony Hoffman as a speaker for the youth of Allen County. The sponsorships are in the 

amount of $1500. Discussion followed. Commissioner Lee moved to sponsor the Tony 



 
Hoffman event on March 21, 2024 for $1500. Commissioner Daniels seconded; motion 

passed 3 -0-0.  

 

Bob reported Magistrate Judge Thomas Mikulka passed away yesterday. He was the 

Magistrate Judge for Woodson County.  

 

Commissioner Lee  moved to go into executive session for 1 0 minutes for Attorney Client . 

Commissioner Daniels seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  The time is now 9:20 a.m.  Those 

present will be Commissioners, Terry Call, Zoning Administrator, and Robert Johnson II, 

Allen County Counselor.  Commissioners reconvened at 9:30 a.m.  No action taken.  

 

Commissioner Lee  moved to go into executive session for 5 minutes for Attorney Client . 

Commissioner Daniels seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  The time is now 9:31 a.m.  Those 

present will be Commissioners,  and Robert Johnson II, Allen County Counselor.  

Commissioners reconvened at 9:36 a.m.  No action taken.  

 

Commissioner Daniels  moved to go into executive session for 1 5 minutes for Non -elected 

Personnel . Commissioner Lee seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  The time is now 9:45 a.m.  

Those present will be Commissioners, and Robert Johnson II, Allen County Counselor.  

Commissioners reconvened at 10:00 a.m.  No action taken.  

 

Commissioner Daniels  moved to go back into executive session for 5 minutes for Non -

elected Personnel . Commissioner Lee seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  The time is now 

10:01 a.m.  Those present will be Commissioners, and Robert Johnson II, Allen County 

Counselor.  Commissioners reconvened at 10:06 a.m.  No action taken.  

 

Shannon presented Resolution 202401 which is an annual resolution.  
RESOLUTION NUMBER 202401 

 

A RESOLUTION EXEMPTING ALLEN COUNTY, KANSAS FROM THE PROVISIONS OF K.S.A. 75 -1117 (SUPP. 1978), 75-1120 (SUPP. 

1982), 75-1121 (SUPP. 1988), AND 75-122 (SUPP. 1983) SO AS NOT TO REQUIRE ALLEN COUNTY, KANSAS TO MAINTAIN FIXED 

ASSET RECORDS AND OBSERVE FIXED ASSET ACCOUNTING PRACTICES. 

 

BE IT RESOLVED BY THE GOVERNING BODY OF ALLEN COUNTY, KANSAS:  

 

WHEREAS, Allen County, Kansas has determined that the financial statements and financial reports for the year ending December 31, 

2024, to be prepared in conformity with the requirements of K.S.A. 75-1120(a) are not relevant to the requirements of the cash basis and budget laws of 

this state and are of no significant value to Allen County, Kansas or the members of the general public of Allen County, Kansas; and 

 

WHEREAS, there are no revenue bond ordinances or other ordinances or resolution of said municipality which require financial statements 

and financial reports to be prepared in conformity with said act for the year ending December 31, 2024; 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED  by the Board of County Commissioners of Allen County, Kansas, in regular meeting duly 

assembled this 9th day of January 2024, that the said Board of County Commissioners requests the Director of Accounts and Reports to waive the 

requirements of said law as they apply to Allen County, Kansas for the year ending December 31, 2024. 

 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED  that the said Board of County Commissioners shall cause its financial statements and financial reports of 

the said municipality to be prepared on the bases of cash receipts and disbursements as adjusted to show compliance with the cash basis and budget laws 

of this state.   

 

THE BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS  

OF ALLEN COUNTY, KANSAS  

Commissioner Daniels moved to approve Resolution 202401. Commissioner Lee 

seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0. 

 

Shannon presented a cereal malt beverage license renewal application for Humboldt 

Speedway. Commissioner Lee moved to approve the cereal malt beverage license 

renewal. Commissioner Daniels seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0. 

 

Shannon reviewed the new year reappointments for 2024.  

 

Commissioner Lee moved to reappoint Terry Sparks (January 1, 2024 to December 31, 

2026) and Nathan Fawson (January 1, 2204 to December 31, 2026) to the Board of 

Trustees of the Allen County Regional Hospital. Commissioner Daniels seconded; motion 

passed 3 -0-0. 

 



 
Commissioner Daniels moved to reappoint Kenneth McWhirter (January 1,2024 to 

December 31, 2026) to the Southeast Kansas Mental Health Board. Commissioner Lee 

seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0. 

 

Commissioner Daniels moved to reappoint Mike Waldman and John F. Brocker as 

alternate to the Regional Planning Revolving Loan Committee for 2024. Commissioner 

Lee seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  

 

Commissioner Daniels moved to reappoint Commissioner David Lee to the Bowlus 

Committee for 2024. Chairman Symes seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  

 

Commissioner Daniels moved to reappoint Chairman Bruce Symes to the Allen County 

Housing Task Force for 2024. Commissioner Lee seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  

 

Commissioner Daniels moved to reappoint Chairman Bruce Symes to the Iola Industries 

Board for 2024. Commission Lee seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0. 

 

Commissioner Daniels moved to reappoint Chairman Bruce Symes to the Economic 

Development Board for 2024. Commissioner Lee seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0. 

 

Commissioner Daniels moved to reappoint Commissioner David Lee, Nicholas Lohman 

and Rebecca òBeckyó Walden to the Multi County Health Board for 2024. Commissioner 

Lee seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0. 

 

Commissioner Daniels moved to reappoint John F. Brocker to the Executive Committee 

of the Southeast Kansas Regional Planning Commission for 2024. Commissioner Lee 

seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0. 

 

Commissioner Daniels moved to reappoint Carling Kay Lewis (January 1, 2024 to 

December 31, 2026) to the Moran Senior/Community Center Executive Board. 

Commissioner Lee seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  

 

Commissioner Daniels moved to reappoint Bret Heim as Secretary for the Public Building 

Commission (February 2024 to February 2027). Commissioner Lee seconded; motion 

passed 3 -0-0.  

 

Commissioner Daniels moved to reappoint Chairman Bruce Symes to the Southeast 

Kansas Regional Juvenile Detention Center for 2024. Commissioner Lee seconded; 

motion passed 3 -0-0. 

 

Commissioner Lee moved to name the Iola Register as the official newspaper for 2024. 

Commissioner Daniels seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0. 

 

Commissioner Daniels reported on information about his role as the KAC representative 

for State 911 Council. Discussion followed.  

 

Commissioner Lee reported on a document he received concerning the Environment 

Fund with Your Community Foundation. Discussion followed on the use of the interest 

earned on the principal.  

 

Commissioners reviewed the following documents:  

a)  Fund Status Report for December  

b)  December monthly report for District Court, Noxious Weed, Public Works, 

Register of Deeds  

c)  2023 Yearly report for Noxious Weed, Public Works, Register of Deeds  

d)  December 2023 Solid Waste Financial Assurance Report  

e)  Resignation Letter from Cindy Scovill, Site Manager for Humboldt Senior 

Center  



 
f) Add ð Oil, Value 23,762, $3189.86, Year 2023  

 

Commissioners  approved the following documents:  

a)  Clerkõs Vouchers ð 1/4/2024 -$700,365.19 & 1/8/2024 -$10,076.15 

b)  Payroll ð Enrollment form for Thad Parker  

c)  Payroll ð  Change forms for Cassidy Bowen, Luchia Wildschuetz, Shannon 

Patterson, Darolyn òCrickettó Maley, Stephen Carnahan, Cody Craft, Jason 

Garber, Robert Poydack, Kevin Turner, Rikki Witchley, Michael Larios, Frederick 

Henderson  

d)  Payroll ð Vacation carryover for Dathan McMurtrey, Don Solander  

e)  Payroll ð Mileage reimbursement for Bob Johnson, Terry Call  

f) Clerks Journal Vouchers ð 2023 #65, 66, 67 and 2024 #1, 2, 3  

g)  Salem Township annual report  

h)  Abatements -  PP, Value 8,175, $1,316.84, Year 2023   

  TR, Value 263, $53.04, Year 2023 

  Oil, Value 23,731, $3,498.54, Year 2023   

  

With no further business to come before the board, Chairman Lee m oved to adjourn, 

Commissioner Daniels seconded ; motion passed 3-0-0.  Meeting was adjourned at 10:26 

a.m.  until Tuesday, January 16  at 8:30 a.m.  in the Assemblyõs Room of the courthouse .   

 

__________________________________                     ____________________________________ 

Bruce Symes, Chairperson              David Lee , Commissioner   

 

        

___________________________________  _____________________________________        

Shannon Patterson, Allen County Clerk             Jerry Daniels, Commissioner  

 

 

IOLA, KANSAS                   OFFICE OF THE ALLEN COUNTY CLERK              January 16, 2024  

 

The Allen County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 8:30 a .m. with 

Chairman  David E. Lee, Jerry Daniels, Commissioner,  Bruce Symes, Commissioner, and 

Shannon Patterson, Allen County Clerk.  

 

Mitch Garner, Allen County Public Works Director,  Mark Griffith, Allen County Road and  

Bridge Director,  Rick Aiello, Allen County employee,  Tim Stauffer, Iola Register  

Representative,  Robert Johnson, Allen County Counselor,  Jared Wheeler, Thrive Allen 

County Economic Development Director,  Terry Johnson, citizen,  and Paul Zirjacks, citizen,  

was present to observe the meeting . 

  

Mark Griffith led  the group in the Pledge of Allegiance.  

 

Chairman Symes asked for public comment. There was none.  

 

Mitchell Garner, Public Works Director, reported the contractors are not able to work at 

the landfill right now because of the cold temperatures. March may not be the finish 

date any longer. We may be looking at end of April before it is finished. Discussion 

followed.  

 

Mitch reported the electric at the airport is being scheduled. Discussion followed.  

 

Commissioner Lee asked what the procedures are for extreme cold weather when it 

comes to the machinery. Mitch explained the ones that fit into the barns go in and get 

plugged in. The larger machinery stays out.   

 

Mark Griffith, Road & Bridge Director, reported that the trucks were out this morning.  

 



 
Mark stated he will be sending out for bids for oil and dust abatement.  

 

Mark reported our 1993 Chipspreader is down and parts are no longer available to fix it. 

He received a quote from Van Keppel for a new one for $419,750.00. He is also going to 

look for used ones that maybe will not have a lot of hours. Discussion followed. Mark will 

follow up with Van Keppel on time frame of getting the new one, as well as continue 

looking at the used ones.  

 

Commissioner Lee asked how the county roads were looking. Mark stated not good with 

the weather but once the grounds thaw out, they will be hitting them hard.  

 

Commissioner Lee asked about the leased tractors. They are at the hours and those 

leases were only for a year. Mark will be speaking with John Deere on options. Discussion 

followed.  

 

Commissioners asked about the MowerMax and how that worked for its first season. 

Discussion followed.  

 

Commissioner Lee asked if there was any other machinery or equipment that Mark 

anticipates purchasing this year, aside from the chipspreader. Mark stated he was 

thinking about trading in a backhoe for a mini excavator. Discussion followed.  

 

Robert Johnson, County Counselor, stated they will be sending out 265 letters regarding 

delinquent taxes. The letters are for properties that are three years delinquent for an 

estimated total of $865,000 in delinquent taxes. Discussion followed on the time frame for 

holding another tax sale.   

 

Chairman Symes reported he spoke with Job Springer regarding our Environmental fund 

with the Your Community Foundation. Allen County originally invested $50,000 and has 

earned about $30,000 in interest. The interest, if not spent, is added to the principle to 

earn interest. However, the $30,000 can still be spent. Discussion followed.  

 

Chairman  Symes moved to go into executive session for 5 minutes for Trade Secrets . 

Commissioner Lee seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  The time is now 9:03 a.m.  Those 

present will be Commissioners, Jared Wheeler, Thrive Allen County Economic 

Development Director, and Robert Johnson II, Allen County Counselor.  Commissioners 

reconvened at 9:08 a.m.  No action taken.  

 

Chairman  Symes moved to go back into executive session for 5 minutes for Trade 

Secrets. Commissioner Lee seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  The time is now 9:09 a.m.  

Those present will be Commissioners, Jared Wheeler, Thrive Allen County Economic 

Development Director, and Robert Johnson II, Allen County Counselor.  Commissioners 

reconvened at 9:14 a.m.  No action taken . 

 

Chairman  Symes moved to go into executive session for 5 minutes for non -elected 

personnel.  Commissioner Lee seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  The time is now 9:14 a.m.  

Those present will be Commissioners, and Robert Johnson II, Allen County Counselor.  

Commissioners reconvened at 9:19 a.m.  No action taken . 

 

Commissioner Lee moved to make Commissioner Daniels vice -chair. Chairman Symes 

seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  

 

Commissioner Lee asked Chairman Symes how his testimony went for SB196 hearing, 

Chairman Symes was testifying in favor of re -instating LAVTR. Chairman Symes stated he 

did not go in person but he submitted his written testimony. Senator Tyson deemed there 

was not time for online testimony, which is what Chairman Symes would have done, so 

his written testimony is what they used. Discussion followed.  

 



 
Commissioners reviewed the following documents:  

a)  December monthly reports from Larry Peterson for Hospital Bond 

Reporting  

b)  December monthly report for Clerkõs office 

c)  Annual report for Clerkõs office 

 

Commissioners approved the following documents:  

a)  Clerkõs Vouchers ð $72,591.79 

b)  Payroll ð Enrollment form for Json Harris  

c)  Payroll ð Change form for Danielle Louk  

d)  Payroll ð Meal reimbursement for Chelsie Decker  

e)  Annual reports from Iola Township and Allen County Rural Volunteer 

Fire 

f) Abatements:  PP, Value 432, $88.88. Year 2023  

   TR, Value 7133, $990.06, Year 2023 

   Oil, Value 6971, $935.80, Year 2023  

 

  

With no further business to come before the board, Commissioner Lee moved to adjourn, 

Commissioner Daniels  seconded, and motion passed 3 -0-0.  Meeting was adjourned at 

9:37 a .m. until Tuesday, January 23, 2024  at 8:30  a.m. in the Assemblyõs Room of the 

courthouse .  

 

 

____________________________________  ____________________________________  

Bruce Symes,  Chairperson     David E. Lee, Commissioner  

  

 

___________________________________             ____________________________________ 

Shannon Patterson, County Clerk    Jerry Daniels, Commissioner  

 

 

IOLA, KANSAS                   OFFICE OF THE ALLEN COUNTY CLERK              January 23, 2024  

 

The Allen County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 8:30 a.m. with 

Chairman David Lee , Commissioner Symes and Shannon Patterson, Allen County Clerk.  

Commissioner Daniels was absent.  

 

Tim Stauffer, Iola Register,  Robert Johnson, II, County Counselor,  Mark Griffith, Road &  

Bridge Director, Mitchell Garner, Public Works Director,  Terry Call, Zoning Administrator,  

Chelsie Angleton, 911 Communications Director , Jared Wheeler, Thrive Allen County 

Economic Development Director,  Jessica Thompson, Thrive Allen County , Terry Johnson, 

citizen, and Paul Zirjacks, citizen,  was present to observe the meeting.  

 

Tim Stauffer led the group in the Pledge of Allegiance.  

 

Commissioners approved the minutes of the regular meeting s on January 9, 2024 and 

January 16, 2024  

 

Chairman Symes asked for public comment, there was none.  

 

Mitch Garner, Public Works Director, reported the older Bomag compacter is needing 

some repairs. The service technicians will come here to work on it. Discussion followed.  

 

Mitch stated he has been speaking with the KDHE representative and he will be here 

next month to look at the landfill in regards to recycling. There is the possibility of grants. 

Discussion followed.   

 



 
Mitch reported the landfill stayed open yesterday for the commercial trucks.  

 

Mark Griffith, Road & Bridge Director, presented information on new chip spreaders.  

 
 

 

 



 

 
Mark explained the differences between the two options. Discussion followed.  Chairman 

Symes requested a week to look over these items.  

 

Mark reported he had trucks start treating roads at midnight and they continued to do so 

all morning.   

 

Jessica Thompson, Thrive Allen County, reported there will be a community conversation 

with Carlyle on February 6 at 6:00 p.m. at the Presbyterian Church.  

 

Jessica requested a letter of support for a grant for $500,000.00 to supply laptops and/or 

tablets to those residents that donõt have access to one.  

   ALLEN COUNTY COURTHOUSE 

County Commissioners 

Jerry Daniels, 1st District              David E. Lee, 2nd District             Bruce Symes, 3rd District        
1 N. Washington                                                   620-365-1406 
 Iola, KS  66749                                                 Fax: 365-1441 

 
January 23, 2024 

 

To Whom It May Concern, 

²Ŝ ŀǊŜ ǿǊƛǘƛƴƎ ǘƻ ŜȄǇǊŜǎǎ ƻǳǊ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ ŀƴŘ ŎƻƭƭŀōƻǊŀǘƛƻƴ ŦƻǊ ¢ƘǊƛǾŜ !ƭƭŜƴ /ƻǳƴǘȅΩǎ ƎǊŀƴǘ ŀǇǇƭƛŎŀǘƛƻƴ ǘƻ ŎǊŜŀǘŜ ŀ ƭƻŀƴ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳ for laptops and tablets for Allen County residents.  

Allen County has a poverty rate of 17% creating a situation where many of our residents cannot afford devices needed in order to access the internet. This lack of access impacts 

their work, educational pursuits, and health. As part of the grant, Allen County government agrees to work with Thrive Allen County to distribute information to potential users of 

this program, such as through our Meals on Wheels program. Thrive Allen County and Allen County government have partnered together to work on similar programs in the past, 

including distributing devices to elderly and homebound residents to increase connectivity. The addition of this program would be a game-changer for many more Allen County 

residents, increasing their health and well-being.  

Once again, we support the efforts of creating this program for Allen County residents and look forward to how the implementation will positively impact the community. Please 
feel free to reach out if there is anything further we can do to support the efforts in this endeavor. 

 

Sincerely,  

 

Commissioners asked how this will work if they are awarded the grant. Jessica stated that 

it will be a loan of the equipment. They are hoping that the local libraries will agree to 

work with them, and residents will be able to go òcheck outó a laptop or tablet for a 

certain amount of time. Discussion followed Commissioner Lee moved to sign the letter of 

support. Chairman Symes seconded; motion passed 2 -0-0.  

 



 
Jared Wheeler, Thrive Allen County Economic Development Director, called Rachel 

Moore, Thrive Allen County, to speak about the Moderate -Income Housing request for 

fuds disbursement.  Rachel and Jared informed the commissioners that the house is 

considered to be at substantial completion. They county can now approve a letter be 

sent to request funds disbursement to pay JW -JW Real Estate for a total cost of 

$47,026.00. 

ALLEN COUNTY COURTHOUSE 

County Commissioners 

Jerry Daniels, 1st District              David E. Lee, 2nd District             Bruce Symes, 3rd District        
1 N. Washington                                                   620-365-1406 
 Iola, KS  66749                                                 Fax: 365-1441 

 
January 23, 2024 

 
Brina Nold 

MIH Processor 

611 S. Kansas Ave, Ste. 300 
Topeka, KS 66603 

 

 
To Brina Nold: 

 
The Allen County Commission approves submission of the Request for Disbursement of funds in the amount of $47,026.00 from our 

MIH Grant award. 

 
 

Sincerely,  

 

Rachel stated we can request the money from KHRC, and once it gets here then we can 

pay the invoice to JW -JW Real Estate. Commissioners asked about turnaround time for 

payment to be received. She believes it will be fairly quick.  Commissioner Lee moved to 

approve request for funds letter. Chairman Symes seconded; motion passed 2 -0-0.  

 

Commissioner Lee moved to go into executive session for 10 minutes for non -elected 

personnel . Chairman Symes  seconded; motion passed 2-0-0.  The time is now 9:00 a.m.  

Those present will be Commissioners, Chelsie Angleton, 911 Communications Director 

and Robert Johnson II, Allen County Counselor.  Commissioners reconvened at 9:10 a.m.  

No action taken.  

 

Commissioner Lee moved to go into executive session for 5 minutes for non -elected 

personnel . Chairman Symes  seconded; motion passed 2-0-0.  The time is now 9:12 a.m.  

Those present will be Commissioners, and Robert Johnson II, Allen County Counselor.  

Commissioners reconvened at 9:17 a.m.  No action taken.  

 

Mark reported Van Keppel will hold the chip spreader in the bid for one week with a 

letter of interest from him. This will allow the commissioners time to think without it being 

sold before a decision is made.  

 

Commissioner Lee is asking when we want to start the budget process. Discussion 

followed.  

 

Commissioners reviewed the following  documents:  

a)  Payroll change forms for Kim Knavel, Kelsey Lampe, Hailey Willis, Haley 

Donovan, Brenda Beth, Bryce Andres, Wayne Carson, Dathan 

McMurtrey, Brian Plumlee, Shane Smith, Steve Womack, Jason Kegler, 

Douglas Campbell, Jeanne Carson, Jennifer Friend, Kayle Garber, Levi 

Lampe, Daniel McMurray, Seth Pollet, Alex Reynolds, Stephanie Vest, 

Rachel Wight, Bethannie Yarnell  

 

 



 
Commissioners approved the following documents:  

a)  Clerkõs Vouchers - $269,500.78 

b)  Payroll ð Enrollment forms for Travis Marshall, Cody Johnson, Michael 

Tennyson 

c)  Payroll ð Change forms for Dallas Merritt, Ethan Collins, Cole Hanson, 

Colton Slocum  

d)  Payroll ð Cell phone reimbursement for Danielle Louk  

e)  Payroll ð Process service for Dallas Merritt, Wayne Carson, Daren 

Kellerman, Ryan Smith, Steve Womack, Haley Donovan, Brenda Beth  

f) Clerkõs Journal Entries ð 2023 #68  

g)  Annual Township Reports for Geneva Twp, Logan Twp, Osage Twp  

  

With no further business to come before the board, Commissioner  Lee moved to adjourn, 

Commissioner Daniels seconded ; motion passed 3-0-0.  Meeting was adjourned at 9:27 

a.m. until Tuesday , January 30, 2024  at 8:30 a.m. in the  Assembly Room  of the 

courthouse .   

 

 

____________________________________           _____________________________________ 

Bruce Symes, Chairperson              David Lee , Commissioner  

 

___________________________________  _____________________________________        

Shannon Patterson, County Clerk                     Jerry Daniels , Com missioner 

 

 

IOLA, KANSAS                   OFFICE OF THE ALLEN COUNTY CLERK                   January 30, 2024  

 

The Allen County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 8:30 a.m. with 

Chairman  Bruce Symes, Commissioner Jerry Daniels, Commissioner David Lee, and 

Shannon Patterson, Allen County Clerk.  

 

Mitchell Garner, Allen County Public Works Director,  Mark Griffith, Allen County Road &  

Bridge Director,  Robert Johnson, County Counselor,  Sarah Haney, Iola Register,  Rickie 

Aiello, Allen County  employee,  Patrick Zirjacks, Thrive Allen County, Jared Wheeler, Thrive  

Allen County Economic Development Director,  Loren Korte, ACRH Board of Trustee 

Member, Terry Sparks, ACRH Board of Trustee Member, Cole Herder, City of Humboldt 

Administrator, Terry Johnson, and  Paul Zirjacks, citizens,  was present to observe the 

meeting.   

  

Loren Korte  led the group in the Pledge of Allegiance.  

 

Commissioners approved the minutes of the January 23, 2024 meeting.  

 

Chairman Symes asked for public comment. Cole Herder, Humboldt City Administrator, 

presented information on a program for growing rural businesses. E -Community is 

partnering with Neosho County to put this program on. It is a 9 -week course, the first 5 

courses in Chanute at the Chanute City Hall, and the last 4 will be at the Allen 

Community College in Iola. The cost to attend is set at $250.00 with an early bird discount 

of $50.00 if registered by February 23, 2024. Discussion followed.   

 

Humboldt was approached by Climavision, a company that installs weather radars. They 

stated Allen County is in the middle of a dead zone, so radars in Wichita, Kansas City, 

Tulsa etc. donõt register Allen County weather accurately. This will be their first installation 

in Kansas and will be installed on the North water tower. Humboldt was chosen due to it 

being far enough from wind farms to avoid disruption. Discussion followed.  

 

Jeremy Armstrong, Hospital Administrator, joined the meeting.  

 



 
Mitch Garner, Public Works Director, reported the bin for milk jugs is not at the landfill yet. 

He will be reaching out about it today.  

 

Mitch reported the KDHE representatives came to landfill yesterday to look at the site for 

recycling efforts. They will be sending Mitch more information on ideas.  

 

Mitch asked about pay for those employees who have been here that their wages were 

not affected with the raising of the starting wages. Chairman Symes stated he thought 

the COLA addressed them.  

 

Mark Griffith, Road & Bridge Director, reported he has as many employees as he can out 

working on the roads now that the weather is a little better  

 

Mark reported he had gone and looked at the Rosco chip spreader. He does not see 

any substantial difference. There is a location in Kansas City and Tulsa to work on this 

machine. Rosco has one more year warranty than the Etnyre brand. He did ask his 

operator about the need for 4 -wheel drive and he stated there is only one area that we 

would need the 4 wheel and they can always start at top of that hill and work their way 

down. So, 2 -wheel drive would be okay. Discussion followed. He plans on paying out of 

special equipment. Commissioner Lee moved to purchase Rosco for $380,360.00 from 

LeeBoy. Commissioner Daniels seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  

 

Mark was selected to attend a conference in Texas on February 26 -28, 2024. This will be 

an all expense paid trip.  

 

Michael Burnett, EMS Director, joined the meeting.  

 

Jeremy Armstrong, Hospital Administrator, requesting Resolution 202402 Consenting to 

the Change of Control of Saint Lukeõs Health System, Inc.  
RESOLUTION 202402 OF THE COMMISSIONERS OF ALLEN COUNTY  

CONSENTING TO THE CHANGE OF CONTROL OF  

SAINT LUKEôS HEALTH SYSTEM, INC. 

January 30, 2024 

 
WHEREAS, Saint Lukeôs Hospital of Allen County, Inc. d/b/a Allen County Regional Hospital (the ñHospitalò) operates 

Allen County Regional Hospital pursuant to a Lease Agreement by and among Allen County, Kansas, The Board of Trustees of Allen 

County Regional Hospital (the ñBoard of Trusteesò), and the Hospital (the ñLeaseò); and 

 

WHEREAS, Saint Lukeôs Health System, Inc., a Kansas nonprofit corporation exempt from federal taxation under Section 

501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code (the ñSystemò), is the sole member of the Hospital; and 

 
 WHEREAS, the affairs of the Hospital are managed by a Board of Directors (the ñHospital Boardò) as further detailed in 

the Second Amended and Restated Bylaws of Saint Lukeôs Hospital of Allen County, Inc. (the ñBylawsò); and 
 

 WHEREAS, the System has entered into a definitive agreement with BJC Health System, a Missouri not-for-profit 

corporation (ñBJCò) to consummate a transaction pursuant to which BJC and the System formed a patient-centric integrated health 
system by BJC becoming the sole corporate member of the System effective January 1, 2024 (the ñTransactionò); and 

 

 WHEREAS, the affairs of the Hospital will continue to be managed by the Hospital Board pursuant to the Bylaws; and 

 

 WHEREAS, pursuant to Section 9 of the Lease, an assignment of rights or delegation of obligations by a Party under the 

Lease, including a change of control of either the Hospital or the System, requires the consent of the other parties; and 
 

 WHEREAS, the Transaction may constitute a change of control under the Lease. 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT:  

 

RESOLVED, that the Commissioners of Allen County hereby consent to the change of control of the System. 

THE BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 
OF ALLEN COUNTY, KANSAS 

Saint Lukeõs is integrating with BJC out of St. Louis. Discussion followed on what this means 

for the hospital. Commissioner Lee moved to approve and sign Resolution 202402. 

Commissioner Daniels seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  

 

Michael Burnett, EMS Director, presented the EMS quarterly report.  
 



 

CITY OF IOLA  
Memorandum 

 

 

 

ǒ TO:      ALLEN COUNTY COMMISSION  

FROM:     MICHAEL BURNETT, EMS DIRECTOR/PARAMEDIC 

SUBJECT:  EMS UPDATE ï 2023 4th Quarter 

DATE:     30 JANUARY 2024 

CC:      MAYOR FRENCH & MEMBERS OF COUNCIL MATT REHDER, CITY 

ADMINISTRATOR COREY ISBELL, IOLA FIRE CHIEF 

 
COLE HERDER, HUMBOLDT CITY ADMINISTRATOR JERRY WALLIS, 

MORAN MAYOR 

 

ǒ FIRST QUARTER HIGHLIGHTS  

October: 

ǒ 232 EMS calls 

ƺ 98 911 transports 

ƺ 54 Long distant transfers 

ƺ 80 Non-transport 

ǒ Ambulance mileage as 04/30/2023 

ƺ Med 30 - 49689 

ƺ Med 31 - 195495 

ƺ Med 32 - 190830 

ƺ Med 33 - 22900 

ƺ Med 34 - 114303 

ƺ Med 35 - 283023 

ǒ Trainings/Meetings/Other 

ƺ Staff performed self paced online training 

ƺ Michael Burnett attended Region 6 EMS meeting 

ƺ Finished in house EMT class 

 

ǒ November: 

ǒ 181 EMS calls 

ƺ 83 911 transports 

ƺ 36 Long distant transfers 

ƺ 62 Non-transport 

ǒ Ambulance mileage as 05/31/2023 

ƺ Med 30 - 50294 

ƺ Med 31 - 195566 

ƺ Med 32 - 194691 

ƺ Med 33 - 23683 

ƺ Med 34 - 118184 

ƺ Med 35 -285881 

 

ǒ Trainings/Meetings/Other 

ƺ Staff performed self paced online training 

ƺ Staff issued 265 CEU hours of training 

 December: 

ǒ 192 EMS calls 

ƺ 93 911 transports 

ƺ 41 Long distant transfers 

ƺ 58 Non-transport 

ǒ Ambulance mileage as 06/30/2023 

ƺ Med 30 - 50743 

ƺ Med 31 - 197790 

ƺ Med 32 - 195109 

ƺ Med 33 - 24782 



 
ƺ Med 34 - 122453 

ƺ Med 35 - 290277 

ǒ Trainings/Meetings/Other 

ƺ Staff performed self paced online training 
 

 

 

Graph shows the total EMS runs year-to-date (Jan-Sep) from 2017 through 2023. 
 

 

Michael asked if there is any other information the commissioners would like for him to 

present. Commissioner Lee asked about the ambulance that had been giving them 

problems. Michael stated it is working well now. Med 31 and Med 32 are now over 

200,000 miles. Discussion followed.  

 

Commissioner Lee commented on a letter from Judge Creitz requesting for 

reappointment of Craig Mentzer to the 31 st Judicial District Nominating Commission as 

the non -lawyer member. Discussion followed. Commissioner Daniels moved to reappoint 

Craig Mentzer to the 31 st Judicial District Nominating Commission. Commissioner Lee 

seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  

 

Chairman Symes  moved to go into executive session for 1 0 minutes for Attorney Client. 

Commissioner Lee seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  The time is now 9:05 a.m.  Those 

present will be Commissioners, and Robert Johnson II, Allen County Counselor.  

Commissioners reconvened at 9:15 a.m.  No action taken.  

 

Chairman Symes  moved to go  back  into executive session for 1 0 minutes for Attorney 

Client. Commissioner Lee seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  The time is now 9:17 a.m.  

Those present will be Commissioners, and Robert Johnson II, Allen County Counselor.  

Commissioners reconvened at 9:27 a.m.  No action taken.  

 

Rocky Ansell, citizen, joined the meeting.  

 

Rocky Ansell, Senior Vice Commander and Civil Wars Memorials Officer for the Sons of 

Unions Veterans of the Civil War. Just recently an Eagle scout came in and reclaimed the 

Evan Young Cemetery. Previously Carolyn Whitaker did a lot of leg work to find out 

information on cemetery. He is looking for the information on access/regress to get into 

the cemetery from Franklin Street. Cole Herder stated he worked with Thomas Young and 

Michael Young while working on the cemetery. Cole stated it might need gated. They 

also thought the sign will need to be anchored. Applied for funding through the national 

organization. Denied due to not being able to meet the match. Chariman Symes is 

asking Bob what can be done, help with the road maybe? Mark suggested getting a 

survey to get it marked on what is the correct easement. Rocky stated the family might 

be interested in making it public instead of private. Can they proceed with putting a 

monument on the easement for the public to see? Bob will need to research into the 

easement to see if there is verbiage regarding putting a structure on. Discussion followed.  

 

John Terry, KwiKom Business Development Manager, joined the meeting. John presented 

information on a Kansas Broadband Acceleration Grant. This is a 2 -million -dollar project. 

It will be a 50% match between state and KwiKom. Attached to the map provided he 



 
supplies some sample letters. State requires community co -investment for these projects, 

and the deadline to apply for the grant is March 11. Chairman Symes is asking if there will 

be overlap between this project and other carriers. Chairman Symes also asked if there 

will be other areas in Allen County. John stated yes as almost half is considered as 

unserved, but this project will just be for the shaded area. Cole asked if this will provide a 

connecting link into Humboldt. Discussion followed.  

 

Commissioners reviewed the following documents:  

a)  Invitation to Kansas Banker Awards Annual Dinner & Conservation 

District Meeting  

b)  Letter declining Cottage Grove Twp Clerk position from Curtis 

Manahan  

c)  Inventories from LaHarpe Senior Center, Humboldt Senior Center, 

Appraiserõs office, Allen County Commission, Allen County Clerkõs 

office, Attorneyõs office 

d)  Arbitrage Rebate Analysis findings from GilmoreBell  

e)  Add ð PP, Value 6108, $834.22, Year 2023  

 

Commissioners  approved the following documents:  

a)  Clerkõs Vouchers ð $323,385.61 

b)  Payroll ð Mileage reimbursements for Bruce Symes, Danielle Louk  

c)  Payroll ð Hotel reimbursement for Bob Johnson  

d)  Clerks Journal Entries - #4, 5  

e)  Abatements -  RE Value 23,006, $4137.22, Year 2023  

f) Township annual reports for Marmaton Twp, Humboldt Twp, Elsmore 

Twp 

g)  Allen County Rural Fire District #2 ð City of Iola ð Annual report  

    

  

With no further business to come before the board, Commissioner Lee m oved to adjourn, 

Commissioner Daniels seconded ; motion passed 3-0-0.  Meeting was adjourned at 10:04 

a.m.  until Tuesday, February 6  at 8:30 a.m.  in the Assemblyõs Room of the courthouse .   

 

__________________________________                     ____________________________________ 

Bruce Symes, Chairperson              David Lee , Commissioner   

 

        

___________________________________  _____________________________________        

Shannon Patterson, Allen County Clerk             Jerry Daniels, Commissioner  

 

 

IOLA, KANSAS                   OFFICE OF THE ALLEN COUNTY CLERK              February 6, 2024  

 

The Allen County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 8:30 a .m. with 

Chairman  David E. Lee, Jerry Daniels, Commissioner,  Bruce Symes, Commissioner, and 

Shannon Patterson, Allen County Clerk.  

 

Mitch Garner, Allen County Public Works Director, Mark Griffith, Allen County Road and 

Bridge Director,  Rick Aiello, Allen County employee,  Sarah Haney, Iola Register  

Representative,  Robert Johnson, Allen County Counselor,  Terry Call, Zoning Administrator,  

Jami Clark, Allen County Appraiser,  Danielle Louk, Allen County Deputy Appraiser, Lisse 

Regehr, Thrive Allen County,  Marcia Davis, Thrive Allen County, Christopher Holloway, 

Thrive Allen County Intern, Shelby Peters, Thrive Allen County Intern,   Misty Rice,  Allen 

County Register of Deeds,  Kevin Covey, employee, Dennis Gardner, employee, Crystal 

Richey, employee, Sean Cox, employee, Bruce Boettcher, BG Consultants,   Paul Zirjacks, 

citizen,  Rebekah Coltrane, government student, Leeann Maloney, government student, 

Briggs Michael, government student, Jakie Fager, government student, Rio Lohman, 

government student, Keira Fawson, government student, Jaydon Morrison, government 



 
student, Jenna Morrison, government student, Abigail Meiwes, government student  was 

present to observe the meeting . 

  

Sarah Haney led  the group in the Pledge of Allegiance.  

 

Commissioners  approved the m inutes of the regular meeting on January 30, 2024.  

 

Chairman Symes asked for public comment. Lisse Regehr, Thrive Allen County, wanted to 

remind the commissioners about the Carlyle community conversation happening this 

evening.  

 

Mitchell Garner, Public Works Director, presented landfill top cover bids.  

 
This topcoat is used daily to cover the trash being sprayed by the hydroseeder. 

Commissioner lee moved to accept the bid from LSC Environment for $21461.00 for 

landfill topcoat. Commissioner Daniels seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  

 

Mitch reported there will be a pre -construction phone conference held on Monday 

February 12. This will be to discuss AWOS and papi lights with Caleb and the electrician. 

Discussion followed.  

 

Mitch stated they are getting close on bids for new hangar.  

 

Mitch reported the container for milk jugs has been delivered to the landfill.   

 

Chairman Symes presented Kansas Association of Counties (KAC) Service Awards to the 

county employees who have been employed for 8, 16, 24 years. For 8 years of service, 

Chairman Symes recognized Sean Cox, Jennifer Friend, Jerry Hathaway, Misty Rice, and 

Lisa Sears. For 16 years of service, Chairman Symes recognized Daren Kellerman. For 24 

years of service, Chairman Symes recognized Kevin Covey, Dennis Gardner, Mitch 

Garner, and Crystal Richey.  

 

Mark Griffith, Road & Bridge Director, presented a reimbursement request to the State for 

dust control and chip sealing for the unofficial detour route when the state was working 

on the bridge on Highway 54. Discussion followed. Commissioner Daniels moved to 

approve signatures on the reimbursement agreement. Commissioner Lee seconded; 

motion passed 3 -0-0.  

 

Mark presented new information on leasing tractors for 2024. We own 3 tractor and we 

have 6 districts. Leasing 2 tractors help with availability for the districts. It will be $7,252.00 

for 12 months or 350 hours. Discussion followed. Commissioner Lee moved to lease 2 

tractors for another year through governmental tractor rental program. Commissioner 

Daniels seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  

 

Mark stated they are working on getting to as many roads as possible now that the 

weather is a little nicer. Trying to patch as many potholes as they can.  



 
 

Mason Knopp, SEK Financial, joined the meeting.  

 

Brigham Folk, Shelby Peters, Christopher Holloway, Thrive Interns, reported that on 

January 23, 2024 they hosted a community conversation. A total of 300 students actively 

participated in this event. Some statistics the compiled were 72% of the students plan to 

go to college, 14% will be going straight into the workforce, and 10% will attend a trade 

school. When asked if they plan to come back to Allen County, 52% stated they do not 

plan to come back to Allen County, while 48% plan to return. They reported that on April 

4, 2024 they will be burying a time capsule that the seniors will put an item in and this will 

be opened April 4, 2064. They have worked with Norman Printing to create a plaque that 

features these four topics: Community, Health, Economic, Education. Their next 

community conversation will be with Humboldt High School on February 26, 2024. They 

would like to schedule a time in March to meet with the college if possible. They feel it is 

very interesting to hear how their peers feel about these topics.  

 

Mason Knopp, SEK Financial, presented information on a 457 plan for the county. This will 

be in addition to KPERS 457 we are currently enrolled in. He would like to come and 

present information to the employees. Discussion followed. Chairman Symes would like to 

a little time to think about it.  

 

Jami Clark, Allen County Appraiser, reported that she has been asked to come in and 

talk about values. Jami stated they are out gathering information for values. Placing 

market values on properties again. She believes they will be from 10% - 25% increase this 

year. She gave examples of how her appraisal values compared to their selling prices. 

Jami also explained her part of the Neighborhood Revitalization Program. Jami discussed 

the process of appraising dwellings and the different approaches; market value 

approach, cost -based approach, income approach (confidential). They look at what 

happened within the last year. State gives a 10% leeway above and below the selling 

price of a property. Lee asked if there is anything that we can do at the county level to 

help alleviate the increase in value causing increase in taxes. Discussion followed. There 

are a couple of items in the legislation for consideration.  

 

Jami introduced Danielle Louk as the new deputy appraiser.  

 

Kathy Brennon, SEKAAA, joined the meeting.  

 

Bruce Boettcher, BG Consultants, presented an update on the plans for airport industrial 

park improvements. He believes we are ready to advertise to get bids for construction 

costs. He feels like they are pretty accurate in their idea of base bid pricing. Discussion 

followed on all the different aspects of the project. Commissioner Daniels moved to 

approve BG to move forward with the bid advertisement. Commissioner Lee asked 

which options Bruce would be asking for in the bids. Bruce stated they would leave it up 

to the companies bidding on what items they choose to put numbers to. Commissioner 

Lee seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.   

 

Lisse Regehr, Thrive Allen County, reported she has reached out to commerce to inform 

them that we now have a new timeline concerning the Airport Industrial Park Project. 

Midwest was in doing their meeting about the water project. They had submitted at 

grant in December to help with the overages and are looking into other grant 

opportunities.  

 

Kathy Brennon, Southeast Kansas Area Agency on Aging (SEKAAA), presented 

information on a program they started in 2023 called 60 Dine. They contract with 

cafeterias or restaurants to allow those 60 and older to eat at the site for a donation. 

Currently the program has 172 participants signed up. The location participating 

currently is Saint Lukeõs Hospital Cafeteria. They would like to contract with a location in 



 
Woodson and Neosho Counties. Discussion followed. To sign up they call the SEKAAA 

office and they have forms that need filled out and signed.  

 

Chairman Symes discussed an email from Rachel Moore with Thrive Allen County 

regarding the selling of the house built in Humboldt. Another question regarding the 

house was if landscaping would be included.  Discussion followed on the Countyõs 

involvement with the project at this point in time. Lisse stated that the commissioners just 

needed to approve JW -JW Real Estate to list the house for sale. Commissioner Lee 

moved to approve JW -JW Real Estate to list the house for sale. Commissioner Daniels 

seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0. 

 

Shannon Patterson, Allen County Clerk, asked the commissioners to schedule the 

canvass of the Presidential Preference Primary for March 26, 2024. Commissioners have 

scheduled the cavass for 9:30 a.m. on March 26.  

 

Shannon reminded the commissioners of two letters Larry Peterson is requesting for 

signature. These letters are a part of the year end financial review for the Hospital Board 

done by Jarred, Gilmore and Phillips. Commissioner Daniels moved to approve the 

Chairmans signature. Commissioner Lee seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  

 

Chairman Symes asked Commissioner Lee about a meeting with Health Department. 

They held a board appreciation meal and their regularly scheduled board meeting.  

 

Chairman Symes shared an email from Patrick Zirjacks, Thrive Allen County. This email is 

informing Chairman Symes of a strategy session task force in regards to their veterans 

suicide prevention effort. Commissioner Lee will attend the task force.  

 

Commissioner Symes moved to go into executive session for 1 0 minutes for non -elected 

personnel . Commissioner Daniels seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  The time is now 10:17 

a.m.  Those present will be Commissioners, and Robert Johnson II, Allen County 

Counselor.  Commissioners reconvened at 10:27 a.m.  No action taken.  

 

Commissioner Symes moved to go into executive session for 1 0 minutes for Attorney 

Client. Commissioner Daniels seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  The time is now 10:28 a.m.  

Those present will be Commissioners, and Robert Johnson II, Allen County Counselor.  

Commissioners reconvened at 10:38 a.m.  No action taken.   

 

Commissioners reviewed the following documents:  

a)  Chamber of Commerce Annual Dinner Invitation  

b)  Review of Financials by Jarred Gilmore & Phillips  

c)  Letter from Larry Crawford declining City of Bassett Council position  

d)  2023 annual report for Solid Waste Financial Assurance Agency  

e)  January 2024 Fund Status Report  

f) January 2024 monthly reports from Attorneyõs office, Appraiserõs office, 

Treasurerõs office, Noxious Weed Dept., Public Worksõ office, Register of 

Deedsõ office 

g)  Added:  PP, Value 4,342, $893.34, Year 2023  

 

Commissioners approved the following documents:  

a)  Clerkõs Vouchers ð $461,626.09 

b)  Payroll ð Enrollment form for Brandon Dix  

c)  Clerkõs journal entry #6 

d)  Annual Reports for Fire District #3, Fire District #4, LaHarpe Elm 

Cemetery, West Cottage Grove Cemetery  

e)  Abatements:  RE, Value 2,220, $450.16, Year 2023  

   PP, Value 1,370, $233.96, Year 2023  

   TR, Value 426, $59.10, Year 2023 

 



 
  

With no further business to come before the board, Commissioner Lee moved to adjourn, 

Commissioner Daniels  seconded, and motion passed 3 -0-0.  Meeting was adjourned at 

10:45 a .m. until Tuesday, February 13, 2024  at 8:30  a.m. in the Assemblyõs Room of the 

courthouse .  

 

 

____________________________________  ____________________________________  

Bruce Symes,  Chairperson     David E. Lee, Commissioner  

  

 

___________________________________             ____________________________________ 

Shannon Patterson, County Clerk    Jerry Daniels, Commissioner  

 

 

IOLA, KANSAS                   OFFICE OF THE ALLEN COUNTY CLERK              February 13, 2024  

 

The Allen County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 8:30 a.m. with 

Chairman David Lee , Commissioner Daniels, Commissioner Symes and Shannon 

Patterson, Allen County Clerk.   

 

Sarah Haney, Iola Register,  Robert Johnson, II, County Counselor,  Mark Griffith, Road &  

Bridge Director,  Mitchell Garner, Public Works Director,  Darolyn òCrickettó Maley, Allen 

County Treasurer,  Chelsie Angleton, 911 Communications Director,  Jason Trego, 

Emergency Manager, Rick  Aiello, employee,  Jared Wheeler, Thrive Allen County 

Economic Development Director, Patrick Zirjacks, Thrive Allen County, Jessica Thompson, 

Thrive Allen County,  Jeff Keithly,  Allen Regional Transit Director, Terry Johnson, citizen, and 

Paul Zirjacks, citizen,  was present to observe the meeting.  

 

Jessica Thompson led the group in the Pledge of Allegiance.  

 

Commissioners approved the minutes of the regular meeting s on February 6, 2024.  

 

Chairman Symes asked for public comment, there was none.  

 

Mitch Garner, Public Works Director, reported on the conference call with Caleb 

yesterday. The project should start on March 5, 2024 to install the new PAPI lights, AWOS 

System. The funding for this project is from grant money, covering 90% of the cost, and 

we are responsible for 10%. IT is estimated to take about 60 days to complete, runway will 

close periodically throughout the project. Discussion followed.  

 

Mitch stated all the barrels are out and ready for recycling. The notices will be in the 

paper beginning next week. Cardboard recycling is still in the works. Discussion followed.  

 

Mitch stated Schwab Eaton is still working on the plans for the area for tire disposal.  

 

Commissioner Lee asked about progress on the new landfill cell. Mitch stated they are 

moving forward with the weather being nice. Looks to still be on time.  

 

Mark Griffith, Road & Bridge Director, reported he is having all the trucks going to the 

same district to fix the roads and by doing so he is hoping they get fixed a little quicker.  

 

Mark reported that they will be putting in culverts for the Blackberry transmission line 

project. NextEra will be paying for all items; culverts, machine, labor., etc.   

 

Mark reported on an item he investigated after attending some of the community 

conversations Thrive hosted. Sidewalks have been an issue that has been discussed by 

several communities. He has found a grant through Kansas Department of Transportation 



 
called the Alternative Transportation Grant. This will allow for the construction of 

sidewalks, pathways, etc. This grant is an 80% -20% match. Discussion followed.  

 

Commissioner Daniels suggested Mark start looking into seasonal help to add to the crew 

to help with the upcoming projects. Discussion followed.  

 

Commissioner Lee asked about the John Deere tractors. Mark stated they should be on 

their way. Mark said he will get the cost estimate of purchasing after the lease, just for 

future reference.  

 

Commissioner Lee asked Mitch what the plan is for Noxious Weed this year. Mitch stated 

he is already getting the season help and the chemical has been ordered. He plans to 

start in March again. Discussion followed.  

 

Jeff Keithly, Allen Regional Transit Director, and Jessica Thompson, Thrive Allen County, 

reported Kansas Department of Transportation (KDOT) has reached out to them 

regarding 5310 services. They can only fund one 5310 service in the county. 

Commissioner Lee asked about which services they provide. Jessica stated they are 

doing 5311 currently and then when they get a vehicle, they will begin the 5310. 

Commissioner Lee stated he has had seniors contact him with concerns about costs. Jeff 

stated they would continue to make the 5310 services free. Chairman Symes asked if we 

continue our services and not merge, will this create an issue for A.R.T. sustaining 

operations. Jeff stated no; they currently are not using the 5310 so it will not hurt them to 

not get it. If a changeover happens, it could be as early as April but no later then July. 

Chairman Symes asked what would happen if A.R.T. ceases operations, what happens to 

the service then? Discussion followed.  

 

Marcia Davis, Thrive Allen County, joined the meeting.  

 

John Terry, KWIKOM, following up on his proposal from a couple weeks ago. He reported 

the City of Humboldt has agreed to co -invest on the project. To recap, KWIKOM will be 

responsible for 50% of the 1.8 -million -dollar project. Chairman Symes asked if other 

providers could potentially come forward with this type of request. Terry stated yes. 

Commissioner Daniels stated is agreeable to a letter of support. Chairman Symes stated 

he is agreeable to $1,000 and letter of support. Discussion followed. Chairman Symes 

moved to approve a letter of support and $1,000 co -investment in the project. 

Commissioner Daniels seconded; motion passed 2 -0-1. Commissioner Lee abstained.  

 

Darren Booth, Theel Insurance, and Julie Yarmer, Freedom Claims, joined the meeting.  

 

Julie Yarmer and Darren Booth, introduced themselves. Julie presented information on 

cost information for possible insurance coverage. Freedom Claims can do the partially 

self-funded plans but they also offer fully self -funded plans. Discussion followed.   

 

Marcia Davis, Thrive Allen County, reported on the Carlyle Community Conversation. 10 

residents attended the event, along with Commissioner Lee and Mark Griffith, Road & 

Bridge Director. Carlyle residents stated they are very happy with their community. Some 

improvement items they mentioned were mud holes and pot holes, roads, speeding 

through town, signs being down (Mark has put back up). They wondered if they can they 

get a stop sign on Texas Road and Adams Street. Another area of concern is where the 

spirit trail crosses Texas. The trail has stop signs for the trail users, but could we put yield 

signs up for the motorists. Another item they are interested in is solar lighting along a 

certain route to help create a safe walking area. They are trying to put in a playground 

at the trail head. The next community conversation will be at Humboldt High School 

cafeteria on March 26, 2024. Commissioner Lee moved to approve putting in two stop 

signs at the intersection of Texas and Adams Street in Carlyle, creating a four way stop. 

Commissioner Daniels seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  

 



 
Chairman Symes  moved to go into executive session for 5 minutes for non -elected 

personnel . Commissioner Lee seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  The time is now 10:14 a.m.  

Those present will be Commissioners, and Robert Johnson II, Allen County Counselor.  

Commissioners reconvened at 1 0:19 a.m.  No action taken.   

 

Chairman Symes moved to go back into executive session for 10 minutes for non -elected 

personnel. Commissioner Lee seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  The time is now 10:20 a.m.  

Those present will be Commissioners, Chelsie Decker, 911 Communications Director, and 

Robert Johnson II, Allen County Counselor.  Commissioners reconvened at 10:30 a.m.  No 

action taken.  

Chairman Symes  moved to go into executive session for 10 minutes for Attorney Client. 

Commissioner Daniels seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  The time is now 10:31 a.m.  Those 

present will be Commissioners, and Robert Johnson II, Allen County Counselor.  

Commissioners reconvened at 10:41 a.m.  No action taken.   

 

Commissioners reviewed the following  documents:  

a)  Blackberry Culvert Estimates  

b)  January monthly reports from District Court, County Clerkõs office 

c)  January report for Solid Waste Financial Assurance Agency  

d)  Letter regarding Iola Theatre Association from the Kansas Historical 

Society  

e)  Bankruptcy notice in re Endo International plc,et al  

f) Fair board minutes and financials  

 

Commissioners approved the following documents:  

a)  Clerkõs Vouchers - $516,080.40 

b)  Payroll ð change forms for Levi Lampe, William Salava, Ashley Haney, 

Rhegan Fischer  

c)  Payroll ð Reimbursements for Terry Call, Levi Seilonen, Chris Craft  

d)  Clerkõs Journal Entries ð #7  

  

With no further business to come before the board, Commissioner  Lee moved to adjourn, 

Commissioner Daniels seconded ; motion passed 3-0-0.  Meeting was adjourned at 10:44 

a.m. until Tuesday , February 20, 2024  at 8:30 a.m. in the  Assembly Room  of the 

courthouse .   

 

 

____________________________________           _____________________________________ 

Bruce Symes, Chairperson              David Lee , Commissioner  

 

___________________________________  _____________________________________        

Shannon Patterson, County Clerk                     Jerry Daniels , Com missioner  

 

 

IOLA, KANSAS                   OFFICE OF THE ALLEN COUNTY CLERK                  February 20, 2024  

 

The Allen County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 8:30 a.m. with 

Chairman Bruce Symes via phone call, Commissioner Jerry Daniels, Commissioner David 

Lee, and Shannon Patterson, Allen County Clerk.     

 

Mitchell Garner, Allen County Public Works Director,  Mark Griffith, Allen County Road &  

Bridge Director,  Terry Call, Zoning Administrator,  Robert Johnson, County Counselor,  

Sarah Haney, Iola Register,  Rickie Aiello, Allen County  employee,  Jessica Thompson , 

Thrive Allen County, and P aul Zirjacks, citizens,  was present to observe the meeting.   

  

Commissioners led  the group in the Pledge of Allegiance.  

 

Commissioners approved the minutes of the February 13, 2024 meeting.  



 
 

Chairman Symes called in by phone to the commission meeting.  

 

Jessica Thompson, Thrive, discussed the alternative transportation grant.  They need a 

concept paper to submit an application. The commissioners gave her the okay to submit 

the concept paper.   

 

Mitch Garner, Public Works Director, reported he has new information regarding a new 

C&D site along with the tire disposal site. They are needing to survey the location and 

they are working on that. They will also need a floodplain permit as they have now put 

them into floodplain. Commissioners asked if the new C&D and tire sites will have a liner 

under it and Mitch stated no. Discussion followed.  

 

Mitch reported they are almost ready to send out for bids for the new hangar at the 

airport. The FAA will have to approve the site before any prep work can start. Discussion 

followed.   

 

Mitch state he will not be present for the February 27, 2024 meeting.  

 

Mark Griffith, Road & Bridge Director, presented dust control bids from Scotwood 

Industries. The two options are Mag Chloride for $1.43/gallon or 35% Calcium Chloride for 

$1.29/gallon. Mark stated that if you go with the 35% Calcium Chloride, once you begin 

mixing it with other, the price will go up. The suggested rate to residents is $2.37 per foot, 

the same as last year. He recommends the Mag Chloride for $1.43 per gallon.  

Commissioner Lee moved to approve the bid for Mag Chloride for $1.43/gallon. 

Commissioner Daniels seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0. 

 

Mark presented bids for asphalt oil.   

 
Mark is recommending to go with Coastal Energy for the SS -1H, RS1M, and the MC -800. 

Discussion followed on what each is used for and who we have bought from in the past. 

Commissioner Lee moved to accept the bid from Coastal Energy for SS1H for 

$2.39/gallon, RS1M for $2.60/gallon, and MC -800 for $2.96/gallon. Commissioner Daniels 

seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  

 

Mark stated graders are going and rock is being put down.  

 

Mark stated he will not be present for the February 27 th meeting.  

 

Discussion followed on the work being done in Allen County for the Blackberry 

transmission line project. Anything the county does will be reimbursed.  

 



 
Commissioners asked Mark about the new equipment. John Deereõs are on order, chip 

spreader is ready to be delivered. Distributor truck is in Wichita and should be ready first 

of March.  

 

Terry Call, Zoning Administrator, reported he has sent out more letters for cleanup.  

 

Terry stated Monarch contacted Terry about a solar project. They plan to begin 

construction of the solar farm in April.  

 

Commissioner Lee asked Mark about the proposed sidewalks. The community leaders will 

be the ones to recommend where they will be. Discussion followed.  

 

Debbie Bearden, Farmersõ Market representative, joined the meeting.  

 

Regena Lance, Mildred, joined the meeting.  

 

Stephen Euston and Joe Holdenreid, Bukaty Companies, presented health insurance 

renewal rates for April 1, 2024 ð March 31, 2025. Joe reported on current costs and 

reporting for 2023 -2024. County has been consistent with the claim spends.  Renewal rate 

proposals were provided by BCBSKS, Gravie/Aetna, UMR/Meritain. Stephen and Joe 

recommend the 2.54% increase from BCBS which will be the same plan we currently 

have. Last years renewal increased at around 7%. Stephen explained the difference 

between our current plan and then 6350 HAS/MERP plan. Chairman Symes asked Bukaty 

why we should continue working with them. Stephen spoke about how Bukaty leaves no 

stone unturned. They go out to other companies not just BCBS. Joe reported on the 

service aspect of their company. He explained how the answers to the clerkõs office and 

the employees helping with questions or concerns with their plans. Discussion followed.  

 

Regena Lance, Mildred, reported the main places to improve or construct sidewalks 

would be in front of Mildred Store and run them to the church. This would also benefit the 

RV park having sidewalks to the storm shelter. Main street to the church is 2 blocks. That is 

the high traffic area of town. Mildred does have some sidewalks that just need the trees 

and brush cleared out that could be salvageable.  

 

Debbie Bearden, Farmerõs Market representative, presented a letter of request to hold 

farmers market on the square.  

 



 
Commissioner Lee moved to grant permission to the farmersõ market to use Southeast 

Corner of the Iola Square from 5:05 pm to 7:15 pm beginning May 9. Chairman Symes 

seconded; motion passed 3 -0-0.  

 

Commissioners reviewed the following documents:  

a)  January 2024 financial reports for Hospital Board  

b)  CTD 10 Meeting minutes  

c)  Adds ð  PP, Value 5,202, $819.56, Year 2023  

TR, Value 5,346, $742.10, Year 2023 

 

Commissioners  approved the following documents:  

a)  Clerkõs Vouchers ð $594,538.42 

b)  Payroll ð Enrollment form for Earl Valentine  

c)  Payroll ð Change form for Kevin Turner  

d)  Payroll ð January Process Service for Dallas Merritt, Steve Womack, 

Haley Donovan, Brenda Beth  

e)  Abatements ð RE, Value 81,692, $16,384.30, Year 2023   

   PP, Value 733, $138.92, Year 2023   

  

With no further business to come before the board, Commissioner Lee m oved to adjourn, 

Commissioner Symes seconded ; motion passed 3-0-0.  Meeting was adjourned at 10:00 

a.m.  until Tuesday, February 27 at 8:30 a.m.  in the Assemblyõs Room of the courthouse .   

 

_______by phone ___________________                     ____________________________________ 

Bruce Symes, Chairperson              David Lee , Commissioner   

 

        

___________________________________  _____________________________________        

Shannon Patterson, Allen County Clerk             Jerry Daniels, Commissioner  

 

 

 IOLA, KANSAS                   OFFICE OF THE ALLEN COUNTY CLERK              March 5, 2024  

 

The Allen County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 8:30 a.m. with 

Chairman David Lee , Commissioner Daniels, Commissioner Symes and Shannon 

Patterson, Allen County Clerk.   

 

Sarah Haney, Iola Register,  Robert Johnson, II, County Counselor,  Mark Griffith, Road &  

Bridge Director,  Mitchell Garner, Public Works Director,  Bryan Murphy, Allen County  

Sheriff, Ron Holman, House & Grounds Director, Terry Call, Zoning Administrator,  Rick 

Aiello, employee,  Jared Wheeler, Thrive Allen County Economic Development Director,  

Lisse Regehr, Thrive Allen County,  Cole Herder, Humboldt City  Administrator,  Paul Zirjacks, 

citizen,  was present to observe the meeting.  

 

Rick Aiello led the group in the Pledge of Allegiance.  

 

Commissioners approved the minutes of the regular meeting s on February 27, 2024.  

 

Chairman Symes asked for public comment, there was none.  

 

Mitch Garner, Public Works Director, presented a map of where the tire disposal site will 

be located, along with a new C&D cell. Discussion followed on cell life.  

 

Mitch reported he will be having to complete a solid waste 5 -year plan. He will have to 

advertise to hold a hearing to approve the plan. The wording will change slightly with the 

addition of the new cell and recycling.  

 

Mitch stated chemical is here and he has the seasonal employees starting.  



 
 

Commissioner Daniels stated B&G is doing core samples, with the hope that it will show 

no rock so digging will be easier for the airport project, may be able to keep bid costs 

down.  They have moved the bid opening back a back a week to March 19, 2024 at 

2:00 p.m.  

 

Commissioners asked about the water district project. Discussion followed.  

 

Mark Griffith, Road & Bridge Director, reported on the complaints of rebar on 3400 th Rd. 

He said our crusher is made to crush concrete as it has a magnet to pull out the metal. 

He removed the rock off the affected road, ran a magnet up and down the road to 

catch any remaining metal, then put all new rock down. He believes that one road was 

the only one that had this issue.  

 

Mark stated, weather permitting, April 1 is when he is going to start chip sealing. The new 

chipper should arrive today. Discussion followed.  

 

Commissioner Lee asked about the conference Mark attended in Texas. He stated it was 

very good. Mark reported on a few take aways that caught his attention.  

 

Marcia Davis, Thrive Allen County, Brigham Folk, Thrive Intern, Shelby Peters, Thrive Intern, 

joined the meeting.  

 

Dimity Lowell, Joe Hess, Joyce Adair, Robin  Iola Seniors Inc. joined the meeting.  

 

Lisse Regehr, Thrive Allen County, presented Thriveõs Economic Development Year in 

Review 2023. She discussed how the agreement with the four funding entities includes 

three main components: An economic development advisory committee, participation 

among members, and countywide efforts. In 2023 Thrive applied for 58 grants totaling 

$15,564,223. As of today, they were awarded 27 of those grants for $5,000,344. Thrive is 

also continuing their workforce development and labor analysis. Lisse reported on the 16 

lots in the Cedarbrook addition that were purchased by Lakeview Investment Properties 

to build additional housing there. Also, Shane Lamb began converting the buildings 

previous used for the Arkhaven nursing home into apartments. Do so this would create 

an estimated 50 apartments. Lisse also reported on Kandy Rushing purchasing the former 

Kids Kingdom and changing that daycare center over to Grow at Eden Iola. She then 

reported on the new small businesses that came to Allen County in 2023. Another topic 

she covered was the Lehigh Portland State Park. Chairman Symes asked Lisse how can 

the public know that things are happening at the Lehigh Portland State Park. Lisse stated 

you can see where trees have been cleared for the camping sites, stakes in ground 

marking these as well. They are working on additional parking for the trails as well. Visitor 

center design is done and then they will go out for construction bid. Thrive will be the 

groundskeepers so they will be the point of contact if there is a problem, they are the 

connection to the state. Discussion followed.  

 

Darren Booth, Theel Insurance, and Julie Yarmer, Freedom Claims, joined the meeting.  

 

Dimity Lowell, Joe Hess, Joyce Adair, Robin Towne, came to thank the commission for 

approving the heat/ac unit. Their two new buildings are done so they are inviting the 

commission to come visit. Commissioner Lee asked about the fashion show. Dimity 

explained they had some baskets for a silent auction, models chose all of the clothing 

and accessories from the thrift store. Dimity is asking permission to paint the original 

building. She is asking the commission to purchase the paint and the thrift store will take 

care of the labor to paint. Commissioners have asked Dimity to inform Ron Holman of the 

amount of paint needed and the associated cost before they can make the decision.   

 

Joe Hess reported he has been volunteering for 25 years at the Seniors Inc. Joe explained 

how the Seniors Inc conducts business. The new buildings are complete and they will now 




